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Class struggle intensifies

"We,.. , consider that the only 
events that can have a real and ser­
ious 'agitational' (stimulating), 
and not only stimulating but also 
(and this is far more important) 
educational effect are events m  whi­
ch the masses themselves are the act­
ors, events which are bo m  of the 
sentiments of the masses and not sta­
ged 'for a special purpose' by one 
organization or another." (Lenin, 
Collected Works, vol. 6, p. 279)

On May 1 nearly 400 people arrived 
early m  the morning at the Browning 
Ferris Industries (BFI) plant gates 
m  Santa Barbara, California to ce­
lebrate May Day, an international 
workers holiday, by expressing their 
militant support for the striking 
garbage workers of BFI.

BFI is a large multinational cor­
poration with 140 branches' in the 
U.S., Canada, and Puerto Rico and 
yearly profits of $28 million. On 
January 21, 1976 seventy workers 
from BFI went out on strike for bet­
ter wages, benefits and working con­
ditions. 95% of the workers are Mex- 
lcanos and Chicanos (the rest include 
two Afro-Americans and a Puerto Ri­
can) an oppressed national minority 
who, like those of other oppressed 
nationalities lack, m  general, their 
democratic rights, and are generally 
super-exploited (exploited above and 
beyond the "normal" standard for 
workers). BFI is merely a part of 
the system of imperialism which lives 
off of the exploitation of the labor 
of the working class, and the exploi­
tation of nations and peoples around 
the world. National oppression (the 
oppression of nations and peoples 
such as Mexicanos, Afro-Americans, 
Chicanos, Puerto Ricans, etc.) is 
part and parcel of the system of im­
perialism —  it can't live without
it!
The May Day demonstration was sup­

ported by the United Front to Sup­
port the BFI Strikers, the New Amer­
ican Movement, CINAC (a Chicano Stu­
dent organization which supports the 
struggle of immigrant workers for 
democratic rights), El Congreso de 
la Raza (the University of California 
at Santa Barbara Chicano student or­
ganization), the Isla Vista Tenants 
Union, the Farmworkers Support Com­
mittee, the August, Twenty-Ninth Move­
ment and others.

The slogan for the day was "Shut 
Down BFI, Stop the Trucks!" This 
was followed by several political and 
economic demands:
1) Unconditional support of BFI work­
ers and their demands.
2) Fnd government protection of cor­
porations -- the City Council must 
stop aiding BFI and force BFI to ne­
gotiate m  good faith.

(Continued on page 4)

REVOLUTION CAN PREVENT WAR!
The danger of war increases
The world situation is increasing­

ly complex, with unemployment, infla 
tion, wars, strikes, marches, etc. 
dominating the daily news. Underly­
ing all these various phenomena are 
two distinct trends, both of which 
are growing -- the dominant trend of 
revolution, and the rapidly growing 
trend of war. We would like to exa­
mine the motion and interrelation­
ship of these trends, show why revo­
lution is the m a m  trend, and an as­
sessment of our tasks m  regard to 
the current war danger

IMPERIALISM MEANS WAR!

Today the danger of a new world
*ar comes from the struggle between 

the United States and the Soviet Un­
ion for control of the \ or Id Tins 
is m  contrast to the first imperi­
alist world war, and the second 
world war (which began as an imperi­
alist war) which involved ALL of the 
so-called "Great Powers" (meaning 
they have carried out the "greatest" 
robbery of the working people of the 
world). The U.S. and the USSR are 
superpowers -- so economically, pol­

itically and militarily strong that 
they can menace and bully even for- 
.mer "Great Powers". Both of the sup­
erpowers are imperialist countries -

- the US. is capitalist-imperialist 
and the USSR is social-imperialist, 
i.e., it hides its imperialism be­
hind a "socialist" facade. Imperial­
ism and social-imperialism have as 
their economic essence, monopoly, 
i.e., their economies are no longer 
characterized by free competition, 
but by the concentration and centra­
lization of national capital in the 
hands of a few giant trusts, cartels 
and monopolies
To give just a brief idea of what 

this means to the United States --

(Continued on page 5)
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The role of communists
No one can deny that the masses of 

tfomen m  the United States lack full 
democratic rights. This lack of rig­
hts is felt particularly severly by 
working class women who do not have 
the same rights as men to jobs, job 
training, job promotions, equal pay 
for equal work, etc. For oppressed 
nationality working women this in­
equality is interwoven with the na­
tional oppression they face into a 
bleak fabric of capitalist brutality. 
The great masses of women also lack 
many other elementary rights such as 
the right to free and safe abortion 
in demand and an end to forced ster­
ilizations (of opressed nationality 
women), and an end to being used as 
?umea pigs for testing of birth con 
trol pills, etc.

The current economic crisis has in. 
tensely affected working women as 
they face massive lay-offs, cut-back' 
m  the work week, fewer and fewer 
job opportunities, higher prices,and 
general cut-backs m  social services,

All the various types and instan­
ces of women's oppression are reflec 
tive of their lack of democratic 
rights, (the "right" to be equal 
wage slaves with men). It is the 
task of communists to analyze the 
movement of women —  historically 
and currently —  and to synthesize 
the struggle of women around partial 
demands. In doing this we develop 
the commonality of those struggles-- 
the mass line -- EQUAL RIGHTS FOR 
.WOMEN!!

THE EQUAL RIGHTS AMENDMENT

The struggle of women for their 
rights is a historic one, whose cur­
rent manifestations have found ex­
pression in the heroic stand of the 
Farah and Oneita strikers -- most of 
whom were oppressed nationality wo­
men, and who raised special demands 
regarding women. However the overall 
political movement of women has his­
torically been led by bourgeois and 
petty-bourgeois women (particularly 
the movement to win women the vote) 
There is nothing at all strange m  
this. Capitalism sees to it that the 
working masses are kept culturally 
and politically backward —  other* 
wise it would not be capitalism.
As the most cultured and best-educa­
ted among the masses of women it is 
natural for them to articulate the 
political demands of women and to 
try and win leadership of the move­
ment of women for democracy As Com­
rade Lenin remarked -- every demo­
cratic demand put forward by commun­
ists has been put forward before us 
by the bourgeoisie and the petty- 
bourgeoisie. And, of course, they 
put these demands forward m  their 
own class interests. There is no­
thing profound about this observa­
tion either -- it is an ABC of Marx­
ism. The petty-bourgeoisie have ex­
pressed the demand for women's right 
by fighting for the passage of the 
Equal Rights Amendment. This is a 
proposed amendment to the U.S. Con­
stitution which reads "Equality of 
rights under the law shall not be 
denied or abridged by the U.S. or by 
any State on account of sex. The Cop 
gress shall have the power to enfor­
ce,, by appropriate legislation, the 
provisions of-this article " Various 
bourgeois and petty-bourgeois forces
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have attempted without success, to 
pass this amendment since 1923, but 
with the impetus of the massive up­
risings of the oppressed nationali­
ties m  the 1960's, the women were 
again stirred into motion in the 
struggle for their democratic rights 
and the fight for the passage of the 
ERA was resumed. ATM believes that 
those groups which opposed the ERA 
because it is being championed by 
the petty-bourgeoisie are incorrect, 
and are, m  fact, capitulating lead­
ership of the women's democratic 
movement to the bourgeoisie and pet­
ty-bourgeoisie.
As we have said, capitalism makes 

it inevitable that the more educated 
representatives from among the mass­
es will be the first to put forward 
democratic demands. And of course, 
the bourgeoisie will often be split 
(tactically) in their attitude to­
ward these demands. For instance, 
Gerald Ford, Nelson Rockefeller, the 
AFL-CIO and others support the pas­
sage of the ERA. Opponents include 
the Teamsters, the Mormon Church, 
Barry Goldwater, the CPUSA, etc. The 
Rockerfellers and company see the 
ERA as a way to pacify the rising 
demands of women and at the same 
time will try to use it to attack 
protective legislation. The Gold- 
waters and company see only the as­
pects of formal equality and are 
afraid that their profits will be 
cut by having to give equal pay for 
equal work, etc. (Goldwater and 
other "conservatives" like him rep­
resent the interests of the smaller 
monopolists, or non-monopoly capit­
alists who often operate in the 
South and Southwest where it is 
somewhat easier for them to super- 
exploit women workers). We don't 
know of any democratic demand which 
doesn't call for such tactical dif­
ferences among the capitalist class. 
This doesn't mean that we base OUR 
(communists) stand on what one or 
another capitalist grouping does, 
(although we must take such contra­
dictions into account). The quest­
ions that communists must ask m  
determining their position are. (1) 
what does this movement represent, 
and can we win the leadership of it, 
(and if so, how9), (2) can the ERA 
represent a step forward for the 
masses of women, especially working 
women9

THE ONLY REAL FREEDOM 
IS SOCIALISM'

Before answering these questions 
we want to make clear that NO reforr

can truly emancipate women. As long 
as capitalism exists, with a handful 
of parasites controlling all the 
land, banks and factories, with the 
rest of us HAVING to work for them 
to survive —  women will face oppres 
sion and exploitation. Only social­
ism, a system run by and for working 
people, can emancipate women and 
create the real conditions for their 
equality. This does not mean however 
that we cannot better the condition 
of the masses of women, even under 
capitalism. WE CAN —  if we fight 
to do so.

WHY ARE THERE COMMUNISTS9?

In examining the historic struggle 
for women we can see that this move­
ment involves the broad masses of 
working women, and is aimed at the 
capitalist class.

In March 1908 thousands of the 
working women of New York City took 
to the streets in demand of the 8 
Jhour working day, the right to vote, 
and an end to child labor.

In 1909, 30,000 women members of 
the International Ladies Garment 
Workers Union from New York, Phila­
delphia and Chicago went on strike. 
Their strike brought the union shop 
to the garment industry and repre­
sented a great step of advance for 
the entire working class. (Note: As 
an example of the special oppression 
of women, they were excluded from 
unions for decades. The American Fed 
cration of Labor, founded m  1880, 
excluded both women and oppressed 
nationalities from membership )

The 1960's and 1970's has witness­
ed the thousands of Farah working 
women standing up to the cops, dogs 
and tear gas m  struggle against the 
oppression they faced as Chicanas, 
as workers and as women. It was the
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united strength of both Black and 
White women which brought a union to 
the Oneita Knitting Mills located 
in the Black Belt South.

At present the women's movement is 
under the leadership of bourgeois 
and petty-bourgeois women The Na­
tional Organization of.Women is more 
or less the organizational embodi­
ment of this leadership However it 
need not REMAIN UNDER THEIR LEADER­
SHIP if only communists show them­
selves to be willing, able and ef­
fective organizers of their struggle 
for equality -- if communists think 
and act like REVOLUTIONARIES, inst­
ead of cowering in fear of what the 
bourgeoisie MIGHT do with the ERA.
If we are merely content to sit on 
the sidelines and look down upon the 
women's movement, then of course, it 
will remain essentially reformist. 
But this is not the path of commun­
ists. We are revolutionaries— eagear

to respond to any challenge if it 
will help lead the masses towards 
socialist revolution. Our ONLY rea­
son for existence is to give leader­
ship to the spontaneous struggles of 
the masses, to organize that-strug1- 
gle and give it a conscious direc­
tion We do not exist merely to 
write polemics, to talk profoundly, 
or to congratulate ourselves on the 
correctness of our line. No comrades 
we communists are people of ACTION, 
and we CAN win the leadership of the 
masses of women if we answer the 
question of £RA correctly.

IS THE ERA A "SHAM" REFORM7

To pose the question of the ERA 
as one of "genuine" or "sham" refom 
is to betray one's total ignorance 
of Marxism-Leninism. The Workers 
Viewpoint Organization is particul­
arly famous for this creative pro­

fundity. The WVO purports to be 
telling us something exciting and 
new by saying that the bourgeoisie 
will try and use various reforms to 
split the working class, to channel 
its energy along the line of least 
resistence, etc. This observation 
is as profound as saying "capital- 
sim means exploitation" -- the most 
backward worker knows this. The 
most backward worker also knows that 
the capitalists will also try to 
strengthen their hands through tr­
ade union contracts1 Yes, astonish­
ed comrades from TWO —  those nasty 
capitalists try and use trade union 
contracts to divide the working 
class (particularly skilled and un­
skilled), to channel the workers' 
struggle along the path of least 
resistence (extended grievance pro­
cedure, arbitration, etc.). And, of 
course, what is true in the realm

' (Continued on page ll)

SUPPORT STRUGGLE OF THE PALESTINIAN PEOPLE!
We have a common enemy
For the past couple months we have 

been hearing reports about the so- 
called "riots" occurring in Jerusa­
lem, in the occupied West Bank of 
Jordan During the course of these 
"riots" several Arabs have been 
killed, and scores wounded. What is 
going on in the West Bank9

HOMELAND STOLEN

In the late 1940's over a million 
Palestinian's were forcibly removed 
from their historic homeland —  
forced to migrate into foreign coun­
tries as "refugees" by the Israelis 
who occupied 524 Arab towns and 
villages, of which they completely 
destroyed 385. When they left Pales­
tine, they were mostly penniless, 
having lost not only their land,but 
their homes, businesses and farms. 
This shameful act was committed by 
the Zionists (Zionism is a movement 
inspired by British capitalism to 
"create" a Jewish nation in the mid­
east by settling it with European 
Jews, under the leadership of Jewish 
capitalism in order to protect and 
expand British interests m  that 
region.), who were financed and mil­
itarily equipped by the capitalists 
of Britain and. the United States. 
Having driven out the Palestinian 
people the Zionists then proceeded 
to bring in Jewish settlers from all 
over the world. These were people 
from Europe, the United States, and 
the Third World What did they harve ' 

in common? Mainly their religion.

On the other hand, the Palestin­
ian people had inhabited their home­
land for centuries, developing their 
land, their language and their cul­
ture While the majority of the peo­
ple were of the Moslem faith, they 
lived m  harmony with both Christian 
and Jews. (Before the first wave of 
Jewish immigrants started arriving 
in 1881, Palestine had a population 
of half a million, most of whom were 
either Moslem or Christian, only 
20,000 were Jewish.) The Palestinian 
people were self-governing and were 
known for their art, their industry 
and their independence. Ever since 
the Zionist movement began (in the 
late 19th century) the Palestinian Young Palestinian liberation fighters.
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led m  size, through WARS since it 
was first established).
2. To have a permanent "policeman" 
to do its dirty-work in the Mid- 
East, to keep especially the oil- 
producing states "in line".
3. To solve the "Jewish problem". 
Rather than dealing with the histor­
ical anti-Semitism (particularly of 
the European countries), the capit­
alists chose to export it to the 
Middle East at the expense of the 
Palestinians.

And of course the Zionist capital­
ists are rewarded for their treach­
ery (towards both Palestinians and 
Jews), with fat government salaries, 
directorships of companies and banks 
etc. In the meantime the ordinary 
Jewish citizen has to pay the wor­
ld's highest taxes, continually 
fight imperialist wars, and, for the 
dark-skinned Jews -- face racism 
and social and economic discrimi­
nation.

HEROIC PALESTINIAN PEOPLE!'

From the day they were driven 
from their land the Palestinians 
have been fighting heroically to 
regain it. In spite of the fact 
that the Zionist army is one of the 
best equipped m  the world includ­
ing atomic weapons, the Palestin­
ians have fought them at every turn. 
Starting out at first with old used 
weapons (often captured from the 
Zionists), they have today a modem,

(Continued on page 5)

people have fought to maintain their 
sovereignty and independence against 
British colonialism and U.S. imperi­
alism.

So we have a contrast
Israel* an artificially created 

state which lacks anything in the 
way of common historical develop­
ment, (other than its theft of Pal­
estine) ,

Palestine, a nation developed thr­
oughout the course of hundreds of 
years, with its own land, language 
and culture
Why, then, was Israel created9 

1. To give the United States a foot­
hold in the Middle East. By creating 
a puppet state, dependent on itself, 
the United States could begin to 
realize its expansionist ambitions 
in the Middle East, (Israel has trip
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3) Stop the anti-labor news media co­
verage.
4) End the special oppression of Mex- 
icanos, Chicanos, Afro-Americans, 
other national minorities, nations 
and women.
ATM and other Marxist-Lenimsts 

active m  support of the strike have 
used these demands as a starting po­
int for Communist political agitation. 
In the course of our work we have 
been patiently explaining —  through 
verbal and written agitation and pro­
paganda -- that imperialism is the 
source of all.national oppression, 
that because of .this people all over 
the world are struggling against our 
common enemy -- that the national 
liberation struggles of the world's 
peoples are the firm allies of the 
working class and oppressed peoples 
of the United States. We have shown, 
through our agitation, our propa­
ganda and through summing up the 
struggle itself that as long as 
imperialism exists there will ne­
ver be "equality" or justice for 
the working class and oppressed 
nationalities --that only social­
ism, a society where the workers 
hold political power and run so­
ciety for their own benefit -- 
can end the exploitation of the 
working class and the oppression 
of the nationalities.

WORKERS KEEP OUT THE SCABS!

The May 1st picket line succeed­
ed m  keeping out the scabs from 
BFI for over an hour, in spite of 
the fact that the scabs had police 
protection. They didn't keep them 
out with chants either' Those scabs 
and the capitalist state felt the 
might of the workers. Armed for 
the most part with only their bare 
hands, the strikers and their sup­
porters took on fully armed police 
and forced them to retreat! Immedi­
ately the cops declared the picket 
line an unlawful assembly and mov­
ed in for arrests. While over 50 
city police converged on the pick­
et line from one end, scores of 
county sheriffs deputies prepared 
to attack from another direction.
The local cops and the Santa Bar­
bara county sheriff's deputies 
were backed up by a SWAT team with 
heavy weapons. The tops made a con­
scious effort not to arrest the 
actual strikers though they beat 
several and arrested a striker and

his wife by "mistake" (as the st­
rikers themselves attested) in 
order to be able to blame the de­
monstration on "outside agitators". 
After the confrontation the cops 
went on television to display the 
"Communist propaganda" which expos­
ed the system of imperialism, its 
state and its social props from the 
union bureaucracy and the local 
City Council. The "propaganda" 
pointed out to the workers that no 
amount of "peaceful" struggle 
could end the capitalist system of 
exploitation and oppression. Of 
course this was merely a slick 
maneuver on the part of the state 
to attempt to."prove" that there 
was a conspiracy to commit vio­
lence. And of course there was'
It was the capitalists and their 
state (the cops) who came pre­
pared to attack unarmed workers 
and strike supporters. But of 
course they did not take into 
account the fighting will of the 
people and they failed to stop 
the growing movement m  support 
of the BFI strike.

But it was the politics that 
the police feared most. The ca­
pitalists can deal with a militant 
picket line, but not with the 
TRUTH: That imperialism, and its 
state, are the source of exploita­
tion and national oppression and 
that the people are bound to over­
throw this system someday!

In the face of police attack the 
majority of people attempted to 
stand their ground, with many de­
fending themselves valiantly again­
st the police. Over 30 people were 
arrested and some injured. Several 
police also "got hurt". Those ar­
rested continued to chant political

slogans, to sing fighting songs and 
to harass the police until they were 
jailed three hours later. Inside 
the jail, Communists and some of the 
more class conscious workers who 
were mixed in with other inmates ex­
plained to them the nature of the 
strike, the role of the state, the 
significance of May Day and the role 
the reformists (social props) had 
attempted to play m  order to channel 
the workers militancy into the "legal 
path". This agitation met with an 
enthusiastic reception from the in­
mates, most of whom were unemployed 
Blacks and Chicanos, who were also 
harassed by the cops for openly ex­
pressing their sympathy for the str­
ike and demonstration. Later that 
day, after having been chased and 
attacked by the police all over down­
town Santa Barbara for several hours 
the strikers and supporters regroup­
ed and marched, 200 strong, to the 
police station to demand the immedi­
ate release of those arrested, and to 
condemn the police and the entire ca­
pitalist state.

WHICH DIRECTION FOR THE STRIKE!!!

From the beginning of the strike 
there has been struggle over which 
direction it should take. The key 
question has been whether or not the 
strikers should rely on their own 
strength, and on revolutionary strug­

gle to achieve their objectives; or 
whether they should rely mainly on 
the trade union bureaucrats and a 
Chicano City councilman and reform­
ist methods of struggle. ATM and oth­
er Marxist-Leninists and revolution­
aries have consistently pointed out 
the role of the social props, such 
as the bureaucrats and the councilman 
as watchdogs for the interests of the 
capitalists. In doing this exposure 
we have had to do continual battle 
with the reformists of the Revolu­
tionary Communist Party, the New Am­
erican Movement, and a few of the el­
ements of the leadership from CINAC 
(who say they agree with us, but in 
practice conciliate or vacillate from 
one side to the other) as well as 
other so-called "socialists". These 
forces have consistently preached 
reliance on, particularly, the Chi­
cano City Councilman (who is also a 
business agent for the Lathers Union). 
This reformist social-prop, bought 
and paid for by capitalism, has re­
sorted to maneuver after maneuver 
m  his attempts to pacify the work­
ers and to compromise tneir demands.
On the other hand the RCP, which 
calls itself the "vanguard of the 
revolutionary proletariat" said that

(Continued on page 5)

AUGUST 29th MOVEMENT
The August Twenty-Ninth Move- cnt 

is a multi-national communist or­
ganization formed m  May of 1974.
It takes its name from the great 
anti-imperialist march and demon­
stration which took place August 
29, 1970 in the largest Chicano bar­
rio in the United States —  .the 
east side of Los Angeles, Califor­
nia. The demonstration was multi­
national and mostly of working 
class origin. However the over­
whelming number of demonstrators 
were from the Chicano oppressed 
nationality, and the event had a 
decidely nationalist character -- 
i e , protesting the use of Chicano 
youth as cannon fodder in the imp­
erialist war in Viet Nam and prb- 
testmg the lack of democratic 
rights^ for Chicano people As such 
this event stands out as a shining 
symbol of the willingness of the 
people to struggle determinedly a- 
gainst their oppression and ex­
ploitation Moreover it confirmed 
in the heat of storm and fire that 
the struggle of the oppressed nat­
ionalities is a component fart of 
the world revolution

Our organization'bases itself on 
the principles of proletarian rev­

olution as summed-up by Marx, 
Engles, Lenin, Stalin and Mao Tse 
Tung We strive to achieve prole­
tarian dictatorship, socialism and 
ultimately a classless communist 
society. This can only be achieved 
through forging the unity of the 
proletariat and the oppressed nat­
ionalities of this country and the 
armed overthrow of the existing 
bourgeois state This overthrow 
can only occur as a result of a 
long protracted struggle led by 
the proletariat under the banner of 
its vanguard Marxist-Leninist Party 
The building, of such a party is the 
central task of all communists and 
advanced workers of the United 
States. This has been our task 
since the treacherous betrayal of 
the wording class by the revision­
ist "Communist" Party of the USA 

This new party and socialist re 
volution in general cannot be a- 
chieved without a consistent, re­
lentless battle against any and e- 
very type of opportunism -- right 
opportunism and revisionism, and 
left opportunism and trotskyism - 
but most especially against the 
main danger world-wide and nation­

ally, revisionism and right oppor­
tunism The ’Communist" Party of 
the Soviet Union leads the revi­
sionist parties, such as the "C- 
PUSA in promoting revisionism and 
counter-revolution

We stand together with all the 
world’s peoplesm recognizing the 
Leading role of the People’s Re­
public of China under the leader­
ship of the Communist Party of 
China with fhairman’Nao Tse-Tung at 
its head, and the People's Republic 
of Albania under the leadership of 
the Party of Labor of Albania and 
Chairman Enver Hoxha 'in the world­
wide struggle for peace, democracy 
and Socialism As part of this 
struggle we are duty-bound to up­
hold the right of nations to self- 
determination and to give direct 
support to the national liberation 
struggles of the peoples against 
U S imperialism and Soviet social 
imperialism. At the present time 
the storm center of this struggle 
is in the Third World

We pledge ourselves t'o unite 
with all genuine Marxist-Leninists 
to carry out our tasks and ito ful­
fill our proletarian international 
ist dutv
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only the company and the Teamster 
leadership are the enemy, not the 
Chxcano "liberal" politician ("the 
working class needs allies") as if 
social props of the capitalist class 
could not come out of a national 
movement! Later these elements con­
ceded to "attack the whole city 
council, not just one individual."
We had to struggle against this cen­
trist position also — ■ it was precis­
ely this "one individual" who was 
most prominent in pacifying the work­
ers (especially by appealing to their 
nationalism) and breeding reformist 
illusions among them. Lenin, that 
great leader of the working class, 
told us repeatedly that we can have 
no socialist revolution unless we 
drive all the social-props out of 
the working class and national move­
ments, that we can only do this by

PALESTINE...
(Continued from page 3)

well-equiped people's army which 
wages continual guerilla war against 
the Zionists. In spite of all their 
weapons and brutality (such as na­
palm raids on the Palestinian camps 
m  Lebannon), the Zionists have 
been unable to defeat their foe 
While the Zionist demogogues have 
tried to play on world sympathy as 
a "small" country surrounded by 
huge Arab states ("David and Golia­
th") -- this lie has been exposed 
and the Zionists now find themselves 
exposed as the imperialists they 
are. This is nowhere more clear thar 
in the United Nations where the 
Zionists have been continually con­
demned for their actions, where 
their racism has been exposed, and 
where the case of the Palestinian 
people was brought to light. And 
the Majority of the nations of the 
world have united against Zionism 
because they see that it represents 
nothing more than an outpost for 
the same common enemy of the world's 
peoples -- the U.S. capitalist 
class. The same greedy bunch who 
throw us out of work while they 
reap fantastic profits, the same 
thieves who gouge us for more taxes 
to build their war machine rather 
than housing, education and medical 
care; the same crooks who bribe and 
corrupt governments around the 
world (as well as their own), the 
same gangsters who forced us to fight 
their imperialist war in Viet Nam-- 
which gave us death and suffering 
and gave them fabulous profits from 
their "defense" industries.

But this common enemy is meeting 
defeat m  the Middle East just like 
it was defeated m  Viet Nam They 
are being defeated because the en­
tire Palestinian people are united, 
in their determination to free then 
homeland —  the Palestinian army is 
the Palestinian people. That is why 
the Zionists have been unable to 
"control" the rebellions m  the 
West Bank(even though they have shot 
down - murdered - seven Palestinian 
patriots m  cold blood), and they 
are rebellions, and not riots —  
rebellions against their racist 
colonizers who attack both their 
land and their religious customs. 
Sparked by the announcement of 
Zionist plans to steal even more

winning the masses away from their 
reformist influence. And of course 
the struggle on May Day confirmed to 
the workers, especially the most 
class conscious, the correctness of 
what we had been saying all along.

LESSONS'

Marxists-Leninists and Class 
Conscious Workers and Revolution­
aries! Let us congratulate the BFI 
strikers and supporters for cele­
brating May Day the way it should 
be celebrated. Along with the work­
ers of Paris, Rome and other cities 
throughout the world, the BFI work­
ers gave the capitalists a lesson 
in class struggle that they won't 
soon forget! At the same time the 
workers have learned, in the course 
of their struggle, and under the 
leadership of communists, that im­
perialism is their enemy, that it 
is not reformism but revolutionary 
struggle which spells the way to 
victory! In REVOLUTIONARY CAUSE

lands from them, the Palestinian 
people, led by the youth, took to 
the streets to make their protest 
heard. Aroused to righteous hatred 
by this latest act of thievery, the 
people began to "take care of busi­
ness" —  destroying Zionist' property 
fighting the Zionist police, etc. 
Armed with only rocks, the Palestin­
ians fought heavily armed police whc , 
made use of machine guns, tear gas, 
armored cars, etc. In spite of such 
odds, the Zionists have not been 
able to subdue the rebels for over 
two months It has even forced then 
minister to cancel his trip to see 
his Washington masters (because of 
the "grave situation" in the West 
Bank).

UNITE' i

Workers and Revolutionaries -- 
let us unite with the struggle of 
our Palestinian brothers and' sis­
ters . It is up to us to make our 
support visible and militant. Parti­
cularly must we oppose all further 
military and economic aid to the 
Zionist aggressors. Right now, the 
Congress is on the verge of sending 
over $2 BILLION to Israel (they are 
quibbling among themselves as to 
whether to add another $500 million 
to this amount). $2 billion to kill 
our class brothers,$2 billion to 
strengthen the hand of our common 
enemy, $2 billion which will not go 
to medical care, housing and edu­
cation. Comrades, we must unite with 
the peoples of the world in opposing 
Zionism --we must demand that the 
U.S government support anti-Zionist 
resolutions in the United Nations, 
as well as to recognize the Pales­
tinian Liberation Organization as 
the legitimate representative of the 
Palestinian people, we must demand 
recognition of the national rights 
of Palestinian people. It is up to 
us to uphold our inter-nationalist 
duty to support the struggle of the 
Palestinian people, to help them to 
bring closer their inevitable and 
final victory1!

END ALL "AID" TO ZIONIST ISRAEL!'

RECOGNIZE THE PLO!!!

SELF DETERMINATION FOR PALESTIN­
IAN PEOPLE''

WORKERS AND OPPRESSED PEOPLES 
OF THE WORLD UNITE''

#3 we layed out that reformism 
and right opportunism are the main 
danger in the communist, working 
class and national movements. The 
struggle at BFI is but one exam­
ple of what this means in actual 
practice. The planned police at­
tack on the demonstrators is only 
part of the overall repression and 
move toward fascism by the capi­
talist state. Under these condit­
ions the struggle against reform­
ism (whether it has a Marxist- 
Lenmist, a nationalist, or a 
liberal cover) must be escalated.
We must struggle ten times hard­
er to explain politically to the 
masses (especially the most 
politically conscious) the nat­
ure of the state, the cause of 
the current economic crisis, 
the growing danger of war and 
fascism, etc. To leave the 
workers disarmed and with illu­
sions about the state and re­
formism is CRIMINAL AND 
TRAITOROUS'

REVOLUTION...
(Continued from page l)  ̂

in 1974 alone the top 10 corpora­
tions in this country had total pro­
fits of almost 12 billion dollars, 
and had an employee army of 2,672,
500 -- both figures surpass that of 
many nations of the world. With 
this type of wealth and power com­
petitors are quickly defeated, mar­
kets are soon gobbled up, and sour­
ces of raw materials are cornered 
and monopolized However monopoly 
does not do away with competition, 
it only makes it fiercer and more 
intense. Instead of several individ* 
ual industrialists scrambling for 
top position, we now have a handful 

of GIANTS, who control huge banking 
and industrial empires, squaring 
off to battle for first place.
(This process takes place both with* 
in countries, and between countries)
In the United States 20 or so finan­
cial groupings control over 75 dif­
ferent banking operations, around 
50 insurance companies, 20 utilit­
ies companies, a dozen railroad 
lines, 13 steel companies, 13 petr­
oleum companies, etc., etc., (note 
These figures are from 1969 - since 
that time concentration has INCREAS­
ED')
Obviously the home market cannot 

absorb the vast amounts of capital 
produced by such a productive sys­
tem. Following the law of "expand 
or die" the U.S. has for decades

(Continued on page 6)
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REVOLUTION...
(Continued from page 5)

used its wealth to plunder the re­
sources of most of the world After 
World War II it was able to grab off 
the colonies, or former colonies of 
the defeated powers (bring them un­
der its "sphere of influence"), as 
well as those of its capitalist "al­

lies" (U.S. investment in Europe 
had the primary purpose of putting 
Europe, a potential competitor, un­
der U S. control This, more than 
the actual return on its investment, 
although that was obviously also im­
portant, motivated U.S. Marshall 
Plan -- along with U.S. fear of 
"communist takeover" m  Western Eu­
ropean countries). After the war 
the U.S. was "riding high". Even at 
that time, however, Josef Stalin 
pointed out to the world's peoples 
that the U.S. empire was built on 
quicksand and was bound to crumble 
And, of course time has proven Sta­
lin correct -- while U.S. industrial 
production accounted for 53.4% of 
that of the entire capitalist world 
in 1948, it had fallen to 41.3% in 
1970 and has continued to decline 
as Europe, Japan, the USSR, etc. 
scramble in competition with the 
U.S.,, and as the Third World coun­
tries unite against its plunder.
The U.S. also had 32.4% of the worlc 
export trade m  1947. Its share had 
dropped to 15% by 1969 It was just 
recently announced that the U.S. 
had fallen from first to fifth place 
m  per capita income among the na­
tions of the world.

In the Soviet Union, there exists 
almost a pure form of state monopoly 
capitalism. As we have pointed out 
these tremendous productive forces 
quickly saturate the domestic market 
and necessitate the export of capi­
tal for survival. The export of cap­
ital has as its aim the control of 
international markets and sources of 
raw materials Monopoly, to the ex­
tent that it is developed, enhances 
the potential of companies, indus­
tries and nations for rapid growth. 
Monopoly means the concentration and 
centralization of sources of raw ma­
terials, banking, actual production, 
as well as transportation and commu­
nication. The USSR has grown to su­
perpower status in only 20 years 
time because of its state monopoly 
form. When the revisionists took 
control of the Soviet state they 
took immediate control of ALL the 
industry, foreign- exchange, banking, 
communications, transportation, the 
state farms, etc. In addition their 
total state monopoly is much more 
efficiently organized than the mono­
poly capitalism of the U.S.
However the Soviet Union has seri­

ous deficiencies in its economy -- 
m  its agricultural and industrial 
sectors particularly —  which keeps 
it m  second place to the U.S. It 
"compensates" by beefing up its mil­
itary. It intends to take by force 
what it cannot win economically and 

politically. It wants Western Europe 
for its markets, etc., but most es­
pecially to weaken the U.S.

"An essential feature of im­
perialism is the rivalry be­
tween several great powers 
in the striving for hegemony, 
i.e., for the conquest of 
territory, not so much dir­
ectly for themselves as to 
weaken the adversary (emphas­
is ours - ATM) and undermine 
his hegemony." (Lenin)

The loss of Western Europe would 
"finish" the U.S. as the number one DEATH TO US IMPERIALISM AND SOVIET SOCIAL IMPERIALISM*»

superpower. We will show later 
what the militarization of the USSR 
means in concrete terms. It is clear 
that the Soviet Union is now the 
greatest threat to world peace, be­
cause of its aggressiveness(born of 
its military might) and its expan­
sionist ambitions.

It is important to recognize that 
even though the Soviet Union is a 
bourgeois-fascist state, and the Un­
ited States a bourgeois-democratic 
one (at least for the present) —  % 
war between the two will NOT repre­
sent a war between progressive demo­
cracy and fascism. The present poli­
cy of the two superpowers is the ex­
ploitation of nations and peoples. 
The USSR plunders, dominates and 
bullies many of the nations of East­
ern Europe, and the Outer Mongolians 
Azerbaijians, Georgians, Ukranians 
and many others inside its front­

iers. The United States subjugates 
the Afro-American nation, Puerto Ri­
co, The Chicano people, as well as 
trying to exploit and control Wes­
tern Europe. Both superpowers, as 
we have shown, are trying their 
best control the whole w‘orld. A war 
between the two superpowers will re­
present a continuation of this poli­
cy and nothing else —  a war between 
robbers to re-divide the world.
There will be nothing progressive 
about such a war, (except that it 
will hasten their doom).
We say that imperialism means war 

because:
(1) those countries which are ex­
ploited for their raw materials, re­
sources, etc., inevitably resist —  
taking up arms m  struggle for their 
liberation (such as is occurring m  
Southern Africa right now). In the 
case of this type of war it is the 
duty of the proletariat to render 
direct and determined support to the 
oppressed nation(s) fighting for li­
beration and independence.
(2) Since the world has already been

divided up among the imperialist 
countries, there is NO OTHER WAY for 
a rising power (such as the U.S.S.R) 
to get their "piece of the pie" ex­
cept through TAKING IT by force 
(military force) from its competi­
tors. There .is little of the world 
which is not already a colony, semi­
colony or under the sphere of influ­
ence of one or another imperialist 
power -- particularly the two super­
powers The only recourse left fo r  
J; c.nd coming moo r i a l  is  t powers is 
a war against the old line imperial­
ist powers on a "winner take all" 
basis.

HOW THE U.S. HAS PLUNDERED 
THE THIRD WORLD

We would like to point out just a 
few examples of U.S. robbery of the 
Third World. Remember the capital 
stolen from these countries is inevi 
tably used against the working class 
-- that is, it is turned into more 
police, bureaucracy, propaganda, fac 
tones, etc. which the capitalist 
class uses to maintain itself m  
power.
Sixty percent of the multinational 

corporations of the capitalist world 
are U.S corporations. Their invest­
ment overseas exceeds one-half of 
the capital invested by the capital­
ist's world's multinational compan­
ies m  other countries. For example, 
General Motors, Ford and Chysler 
have set up subsidiaries m  Mexico, 
Argentina, Brazil, Peru, Venezuela, 
and Chile m  Latin America, and m  
many Asian and African countries. 
U.S. investments account for over 
half the foreign investment m  
Asia, Africa and Latin America, 
(nearly 2/3's of total foreign In­
vestment m  Latin America) One ex­
ample of the theft perpetrated by 
the U.S. is the fact that the U.S 
has taken $10 billion m  profits

(Continued on page 1 )
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REVOLUTION...
(Continued from page 6)

out of Venezuela alone in the last 
50 years. Although just over % of 
its $94 billion m  direct foreign 
investment is m  the Third World, 
the RATE of profit from Asia, Africa 
and Latin America is much higher 
than that of its European invest­
ments. In 1953 the U.S invested $7 
million m  the Marcona company m  
Peru. By 1972 the assets of that 
company were $200 million. In 1934 
the U.S. invested $50 million m  the 
Kennecott Company in Chile By 1972 
it had realized $3.5 billion dollars 
in profit from this investment. Be­
tween 1946 and 1972, U.S. multina­
tionals realized $62.5 billion m  
profits from investments in Asian, 
African and Latin American countries 
By contrast, the 3/4's of its direct 
foreign investment in developed 
countries returned "only" $49 billi­
on m  profits over the same period. 
(Which is why we say that European 
investment is primarily for control 
of potential competitors.)
These few examples show why U.S. 

imperialism has earned the hatred 
of the people of the entire world. 
And of course, as the example of 
Chile makes clear, where the U S. 
financed and orchestrated the fas­
cist military coup when it found its 
economic interests "threatened" -- 
the U.S. does not hesitate to use 
the GUN to protect its investments.

In Fact, since World War II, the 
United States has sent its troops 
into battle to protect its political 
and economic position in Korea, Viet 
Nam, the Dominican Republic, Cambod­
ia, Laos, Cuba, and has supported 
the Belgian, Portuguese and the 
French colonialists m  their attempt 
to forcibly hold onto their old em­
pires. Despite these bullying tact­
ics the U S has suffered military 
defeat m  Korea, all of its South­
east Asian adventures, saw its mer­
cenary army crushed by the Cuban 
people in 1961; and saw all of its 
colonialist allies defeated.

It is not hard to see that tne 
U.S. is like a drunk on the edge of 
a cliff -- one hard push and over 
he goes. And standing m  the wings, 
waiting to do the shoving is the 
social-imperialist U.S S.R.

SOCIALISM IN WORDS, 
IMPERIALISM IN DEEDS'

The Soviet Union was once a so­
cialist country (c f., RC #1, Nov. 
1975), but after 1956 the leadership 
of the Communist Party of the Sovi­
et Union was taken over by bureau­
cratized elements, who revised Marx­
ism-Leninism and utilized their po­
sition to seize the entire state 
apparatus to purge the Bolsheviks 
and to completely restore.capital­
ism. They, of course, do not admit 
this fact openly as this would ex­
pose them to the hatred of the peo­
ples in the same manner as the U.S. 
The new Soviet rulers call them­
selves "socialist" and"Communists", 
but we shall see whether their deeds 
are compatible with socialism or 
capitalism. (Note- Right now the 
Communist Labor Party is preparing 
a document which claims to prove 
that the U.S.S.R. is "fully social­
ist" and that it is "impossible" to 
restore capitalism once socialism 
has been established. This position 
has led them to direct attack on 
the foreign policy of the People’s 
Republic of China and Albania.)

Let' s look at a few facts.

(1) From a country which was becom­
ing self-sufficient m  grain in the 
time of Stalin, the U.S.S.R. has 
now become a major gram importer. 
The Soviet gram harvest FELL in 4 
out of 5 years between 1971 and 
1975. There have been 7 decreases 
m  grain production in the past 11 
years. In per capita consumption, 
the 1975 crop was even lower than 
that of tsarist Russia m  1913. In 
1975 alone the U.S.S.R. had to im­
port almost 3 billion tons of grain. 
It is neither accident nor bad luck 
that revisionist agriculture is m  
such a sorry state. With fully 60% 
of its industry bound up, in one way 
or another, with military product­
ion it is not surprising that agri­
cultural development gets little 
attention. Contrast this with the
U S.S.R. under Stalm where exten­
sive investments were made m  agri­
cultural machinery in order to 
BETTER THE WELFARE OF THE SOVIET 
PEOPLE With profit as its motive, 
the Soviet bourgeoisie has chosen 
the get-rich-quick role of arms 
merchant -- with its high rate of 
profit. The U.S.S.R. has sold almost 
30 billion m  arms in the last 20 
years "Better bombs than tractors" 
could be the Soviet motto. Does this 
sound like the doings of a socialist 
country, or a capitalist one7
(2) Since the U.S.S R capitalists 
have begun to measure labor produc­
tivity to gauge profit they have 
learned how to exceed the capital­
ists in tsarist Russia in rate of 
exploitation of the working class.
It was a "mere" 100% in tsarist Rus­
sia, the new "efficient" Soviet 
bourgeoisie had raised it to as high 
as 200% by 1973. Along with this 
"productivity" has come unemployment 
mfla tion, and high taxes. Is this 
a "socialist paradise" or a capital­
ist hell7
(3) In contrast to the U.S.S R.under 
Stalm, where the standard of living 
of ALL the peoples of the Soviet Un­
ion was being constantly raised, and 
where the gap between the Russian 
and non-Russian peoples was narrowed 
to almost nothing —  we get the fol­
lowing picture today m  Byelorussia 
the average monthly wages are 16% 
lower than m  Russia; they are 20% 
lower in Georgia than Russia, 21% 
lower in Moldavia, etc Is this 
typical of "socialism" or of capita­
lism7
(4) In stark contrast to the social­
ist Soviet Union, which was run to 
meet the needs of the peoples, and 
which gave SPECIAL ATTENTION to the 
central Asian republics in terms of 
economic development, education and 
medical care, we find in the capit­
alist USSR today the following sm­
all, but typical example there are 
1/3 less doctors per 10,000 people 
m  these republics than m  Russia.
In the meantime the social-imperial­
ist have increased their army from
3 million men to 4.2 million. The 
Central Asian people get bayonets 
instead of medical care In con­
trast, m  Socialist China, thousands 
of doctors, medical teams, medical 
centers etc. have been opened up m  
national minority areas m  the past 
20 years.

(5) In contrast to the socialist
U S.S.R. which was reducing, and was 
on its way to eventually doing-away 
with taxes, we see that the social- 
imperialist Soviet Union has incre­
ased the average tax per employee 
from 84.1 rubles in 1960 to 157 6 
rubles m  1973 And it seems that 
these taxes do not go to help the 
working people -- the Soviet Union 
has spent $100 billion on nuclear 
weapons ALONE while the Soviet peo­

ple do without basic consumer items, 
and face annual meat and grain short 
ages. Socialism7 Or capitalism7
(6) Under Stalin and the Bolshevik 
Party the U.S.S.R. was transformed 
from a backward capitalist country 
into an advanced socialist country 
which provided full employment, and 
eliminated most crime and poverty. 
Today the Brezhnev clique has trans­
formed socialist U.S.S.R. into a 
capitalist paradise where 1/2 of its 
farm members and 20% of its urban 
population live below the "official" 
poverty level, and where the exis­
tence of street crime, prostitution, 
drug and alcohol problems, govern­
ment and state corruption have be­
come common knowledge -- reluctantly 
admitted even by the new tsars. Are 
these features common to a socialist 
society, or to a capitalist one7

(7) From a once socialist country 
where prices were stabilized and 
were even being reduced, there are 
consistent price INCREASES under ~ 
the revisionists -- state retail 
prices on flour, pork, beef, milk, 
cabbage and tomatoes have all risen 
in the U S.S.R. -- an average of 
almost 30%! In China and Albania, 
prices for such staples have been 
going down over the last 20 years. 
iVe had always thought that inflation 
was typical only of capitalist coun­
tries.
(8) Under Stalm unemployment was 
eliminated m  the Soviet Union. To­
day capitalist U S.S.R. has growing 
unemployment. It is hidden behind 
the euphemism "mobility of cadres". 
In the Russian Soviet Federative 
Socialist Republic and Kazakhstan, 
job applicants ("mobile’cadres") to­
talled several million between 1969
■and 1974. And how do these workers 
become so "mobile"7 In "normal" ca­
pitalist countries, bosses lay-off 
workers to maintain and increase 
their profits. In the U S.S.R 1300 
workers and staff were fired from 
the Shchekmo Chemical Complex m  6 
years. 70,000 workers and staff mem­
bers m  292 Russian enterprises were 
fired by 1973. In the Armenian re­
public 1/4 of the workers in indust­
rial enterprises was fired m  1974, 
and another 12.3% m  the first half 
of 1975. It would seem that the So­
viet capitalists use the same "nor­
mal" methods as their Western coun­
terparts. Or is all this typical of 
socialism7

(9) As a socialist country under

(Continued on page 8)
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REVOLUTION. . .
(Continued from page 7)

Stalin and the Bolshevik Party the 
working people were masters of their 
society, ran it for their benefit 
through their Soviets, and were 
happy and prosperous Since the res­
toration of capitalism there have 
been massive strikes, demonstrations 
and slowdowns in numerous cities 
throughout the U S.S.R.-- which have 
been repressed with TANKS'Since 1968 
a number of revolutionary organiza­
tions in the Soviet Union have pub­
lished articles and leaflets calling 
on the masses to overthrow the re­
visionist clique and re-establish 
the dictatorship of the proletariat. 
Socialist Russia, or Social-Imperial­
ist Russia7
(10)’ Under Stalin and the Bolshevik 
Party the USSR was known for having 
resolved the national question. The 
oppressed nations and minority peo­
ples were provided special aid to 
hastfen their economic, political and 
cultural development All nations of 
the USSR were sovereign equals. Un­
der revisionist leadership the USSR 
has again become a "prison house of 
nations" -- oppressed nations are 
being forced to adopt the language 
and culture of the Great Russians, 
anti-Semitism has again become a co­
mmon fact of life. The oppressed 
nations of the revisionist USSR are 
becoming economic vassals of Great 
Russia. We had always thought that 
national oppression was a typical 
feature of imperialism, not of soci­
alism

"NATURAL ALLY"7 OR 1 
EXPORTER OF CAPITAL7

Let's examine the U.S.S.R.'s capi­
tal export and see whether it is con 
sistent with "socialism" or capital­
ism.

We have given some examples of the 
vast fortunes the U.S. has plundered 
from the countries of the Third Wor-' 
Id. Many people, however, are un­
aware of how the social-imperialist 
Soviet Union is trying to get its 
fingers into the pie, disguising its 
exploitation as "internationalist 
aid", and "fraternal help from a 
socialist country", "international 
division of labor", etc.

(1) Rather than providing arms FREE 
as does China for instance, to the 
Arab countries to fight Israeli Zi­
onist agression, the Soviet Union 
forces them to pay for them m  cash, 
or to pay m  oil at below world mar­
ket prices. Many Arab countries whi­
ch lacked cash had to borrow it from 
European banks —  so, the Soviet Un-
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penalism gets the interest! With 
the low priced oil it got from the 
Arab oil producing countries, the 
U.S S R., after the 1973 Arab-Israe- 
li war turned a neat $4 billion pro­
fit on the European market. Social­
ist aid7 Or capitalist scheming7

(2) Soviet loans to the Third World, 
(which has 70% of the earth's popu­
lation and gets only 30% of its re­
venue) are usually short-term and 
high interest, with the usual stipu­
lation that purchases are restricted 
to Soviet goods, (an old U.S. trick) 
Countries must repay with their raw 
materials, foreign exchange, or the 
products from the mines or factories 
built with the Soviet "aid" For ex­
ample, for providing fishing traw­
lers, the U S S.R. demands 50% of 
the catch -- real 'internationalism'*' 
Contrast this with Socialist China 
which provides long-term, low, or 
interest-free loans to many Third 
World countries. In the case of Tan­
zania, China not “only provided an 
interest free loan to build a trans­
continental railroad, but even pro­
vided technicians and workmen to 
help build it, who lived and worked 
with the Tanzanian workers -- all at 
no cost whatsoever' Which is the 
socialist country, and which is the 
capitalist one7

(3) India, one of the poorest coun­
tries in the world, must repay the 
U.S.S.R. 125 rupees for every 100 
rupees it borrows, IN THE SAME YEAR! 
The U.S.S.R. also controls 80% of 
India's machine-building industry,
60% of its electrical appliance in­
dustry, and 30% of its steel pro­
duction. Such "fraternal help" India 
doesn't need. In fact, she used to 
get the same type of "aid" from 
colonial Britain.

(4) The U.S.S.R,, in its dealings 
with Third World countries, buys 
primary products and raw materials 
at 10% to 15% lower than world mar­
ket prices. On the other hand Sov­
iet Exports to developing countries 
cost from 15 to 25 percent more than 
they cost Western countries —  a 
real "natural ally" of the Third 
World. Hardly sounds like the deal­
ings of a socialist country does it?

(5) In 14 years the U.S.S.R. plund­

ered Africa for almost $5 billion 
worth of food and raw materials

(6) To help coordinate its "aid" 
the new tsars have the Moscow Peo­
ple's Bank m  Singapore, which invests 
in more than 100 enterprises in 
Southeast Asia alone As Lenin once 
remarked, "The rentier state is a 
state of parasitic, decaying capi-

lon gets the cash and European imr talism.
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"SOCIALIST COMMUNITY" -- 
RIPE FOR SOCIAL-IMPERIALISM "

Tiie social-imperialists are fond 
of pointing to the "socialist com­
munity" as a shining example of 
their "accomplishments"" Let's take 
a close look
(1) While the Soviet Union is only 
one of several countries m  the 
Council of Mutual Economic Aid (COM­
ECON) , its share of industrial pro­
duction is over 75%, and it controls 
the Comecon Bank with a 40% invest­
ment Is it because Bulgaria, Po­
land, the German Democratic Repub­
lic, Outer Mongolia, Czechoslovakia, 
etc. are "too backward" that indus­
trial production and banking figures 
are so lopsided7 We think not We 
think that it is because the U S.S.R 
las taken control of Comecon AT THE

'EXPENSE OF THE OTHER COUNTRIES.

The U.S.S R. has "persuaded" its 
"Socialist brothers" to invest in 
the development of the Siberian oil 
fields And the happy result7 By 
1980 Eastern Europe will be depen­
dent o,i the U S S R  for oil Is 
such maneuvering typical of capital­
ism or socialism?
(2) Because the U S.S R has so "gen 
erously" aided Hungary, the latter 
gets 90% of its crude oil imports 
from the former, as well as 98% of 
its gasoline, 92% of its machine oil 
96% of its iron ore, and 90% of its 
pig iron. Too bad some of the Soviet 
"aid" can't go to helping Hungary 
develop its own extractive and me­
tallurgical industries so that it 
could lessen its dependency on the 
U.S.S.R, Chinese aid to Albania,for 
instance, has gone towards the de­
velopment of Albania's steel, iron, 
mining, and petrochemical industries 
Independence, rather than dependency 
has been the result. Which actions 
sound socialist, and which sound 
capitalist?

(3) Let's see how the Brezhnev cli­
que has helped "fraternal" Bulgaria. 
Bulgaria imports 70-80 percent of 
its oil from the U.S.S.R., 50-60 
percent of its coke, 100% of its 
coal, 60-80 percent of its iron ore, 
75% of its iron and steel, 67% of 
its rolled steel, and 90-100 percent 
of its timber. In the meantime the 
Soviet imperialists have forced 
Bulgaria to tailor its economy to 
meet Soviet needs -- e.g., more than 
90% of Bulgaria's combine harvest­
ers, fodder crushers and electronic 
computers go to the U.S.S.R., at 
Soviet-dictated prices of course.
In the -meantime Bulgaria's own agri­
culture, which could use those imple 
nents, continues to suffer and de­
cline. The revisionists even resort 
to robbing Bulgarian manpower -- m  

1972, 290 Soviet projects had Bul­
garian workers helping on them, 5000 
Bulgarian workers were sent to the 
Kursk metalurgical combine, 2000 to 
the Arkhangelsk pulp mill and 8200 
to Komi to fell timber.

These few examples help to show us 
that .the Soviet Union is now a major 
exporter of capital and a superpow­
er -- monopoly capitalism domestic­
ally and internationally.

POLITICAL REACTION

Lenin proved that the development 
of monopoly (dying) capitalism brou­
ght along with it the tendency to­
wards political reaction. From, a 
capitalist IiLoiato">* of nations from 
feudalism, imperialism becomes the 
greatest oppressor of nations From 
a promoter of democracy against feu­
dal privilege, imperialism tends to­
wards fascism and the complete elim-

(Continued on j~â e 9)
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ination of democracy.
What has the restoration of capi­

talism, and the turning of the U.S.- 
S.R. into a social-imperialist 
country meant politically7
(1) Fascist dictatorship at home. 
Thousands of workers and revolution­
aries are prisoners in Soviet con­
centration camps Many thousands 
more are sent to mental hospitals 
for "rehabilitation", where they 
are subjected to shock treatments 
and the use of mind-altering drugs 
to turn them from the path of re­
volution. There is no freedom of 
speech, assembly, or press m  the 
U.S.S R. Remember, demonstrations 
and strikes are dispersed with 
tanks! -- Open naked terror!

(2) Hegemonism abroad.
In 1962 the U.S.S.R. engineered a 
rebellion m  the Sinklang province 
of China. The same year the U.S.S.R 
provided the jets and military hard­
ware which capitalist India used to 
invade the borders of socialist 
China

In 1968 the U.S.S.R, invaded "fra­
ternal" Czeschoslovakia with planes, 
tanks and troops.

In 1970 the U.S.S.R. backed up 
India's expansionist war of dismem­
berment against Pakistan. The USSR 
is one of the few countries to pra­
ise the recent fascization of the 
Indian ^tate.
After the 1973 war in the middle 

East, the USSR refused to even sell 
arms to Egypt and has refused to re- 
negoiate the terms of its "loans" 
to Egypt. Some internationalism.

In 1974 the USSR backed up India's 
forced annexation of Sikkim. The 
USSR continues to supply Zionist 
Israel with manpower in order to try 
and get "most favored nation" trad­
ing status from the U S. A real 
"friend" of the Palestinian people.
At the same time that it was call­

ing for an "Asian Collective Secur­
ity System" the USSR was flying 200- 
300 sorites a year over Japan. Some 
security1
The USSR continued to recognized 

the puppet Lon Nol clique in Cambod­
ia until almost the day they were 
defeated.

In 1975 the USSR instigated a blo­
ody civil war m  Angola in order to 
gain a foothold m  strategically 
important Southern Africa m  strug­
gle for hegemony with the U S. Sup­
plying one organization with heavy 
military equipment which they re­
fused to supply when the Angolan 
people were fighting Portuguese co­
lonialism —  they succeeded m  spli­
tting the unity of Angolan people 
and causing the death of 150,000 
Angolans (more than were killed m  
the last 20 years of struggle again­
st Portuguese colonialism). Not a 
"natural ally", but a natural im­
perialist.

All of these things taken togeth­
er would seem to point m  the direc­
tion of social-imperialism, and not 
socialism

CONTENTION IS ABSOLUTE

Both the U.S. and the U.S.S.R.have 
their major investments in Europe.
In addition most of their military 
might is concentrated in and around 
Europe. For this reason Europe is 
the strategic focus of their con­
tention. What are some of the ways 
m  which this contention has expres­
sed itself7

In recent years the U.S. has been 
maneuvering to get into Eastern Eu­

rope. They have loaned Hungary $100 
million to buy Western industrial 
equipment, and the U.S. is selling 
large quantities of gram to Poland. 
General Motors is setting up a huge 
lorry plant m  Poland.
The U.S.S R. responds in kind: it 

has increased its West European ex­
ports from 1.1 billion rubles in 
1958 to 5.6 billion in 1973. While 
the U.S. leads m  the absolute value 
of exports to Western Europe, the 
U.S.S.R. leads m  annual rate of in­
crease -- 9.2% as compared to 6 8% 
for the United States.
Realizing that Europe is dependent 

on Mid-East oil both superpowers 
strive to control that area. The US 
props up Israel with billion of dol­
lars m  weapons and economic assis­
tance, while the U.S.S.R. tries to 
use arms sales to control the Arab 
countries -.- having sold them bil­
lions of dollars worth since 1955, 
(while at the same time having "se­
cret" meetings with Zionist diplo­
mats to jockey for position with the 
U.S.). Both superpowers try to use 
their arms "aid" to force the Middle 
East countries to do their bidding 
—  e.g., the U.S.S.R. withheld arms 
from Egypt after 1973 to try and get 

that country to agree to Soviet in­
terference in Mid-East peace talks. 
Egypt, of course, stood up to the 
U.S.S.R.'s bullying.
The U.S.recently has increased its 

"aid" to the middle East and South­
ern Europe (the strategically impor­
tant "soft underbelly" of Europe).
It has allocated $750 million for 
Egypt, $90 million for Syria, and 
$2.2 billion for Israel. It has also 
increased its "aid" allotments to 
Greece, Turkey and Portugal. The 
USSR has tried to step into the Cy­
prus conflict to promote discord be­

tween Greece and Turkey, and to take 
advantage of such discord to g a m  a 
step up on the U.S, in the struggle 
for hegemony. The Soviets invested 
millions of rubles m  the revision­
ist Communist Party of Portugal m  
a vain attempt to put in a puppet 
government. Both countries have mil­
lions invested m  various political 
parties m  Italy to try and subvert 
that government to their own inter­
ests. And of course, both superpow­
ers maintain a spy apparatus number­
ing m  the thousands (the Soviet 
Union has the "honor" of having the 
largest), which exists for no other 
reason than to subvert, interfere, 
and meddle m  the affairs of sover­
eign states --to try and put them 
under the control of one or the 
other superpower.

Militarily, the U.S. has begun 
beefing up its military bases m  the 
Mediterranean with manpower and e- 
quipment. It has increased its an­
nual military budget to over $90 
billion a year, and is discussing 
production of the new strategic 
long-range B-l Luler. The US has 
3/5's of its overseas forces stat­
ioned m  Europe and will increase 
the actual combat forces in Europe 
from its present 62% to 71% by 1977. 
It increased its army aviation for­
ces m  Europe from 200 a few years 
ago to 800 by 1975. It recently as­
signed the nuclear aircraft carrier 
"Nimitz" to European waters as well 
as a number of Poseidon submarines. 
The U.S. presently has a little 
over 2 million men m  the armed 
forces, of which over 300,000 are 
stationed m  Europe.
As for the USSR it has increased 

its annual military budget from 
13 1% of its annual national income 
to 91.6% of its national income by 
1974 It has thus surpassed even 
Hitler's pre-war fascist Germany in

its war preparations: pre-war Hitler 
Germany never made it passed 19%, 
and the U.S. "only" reached 15% 
during the Korean War, and 10% dur­
ing Viet Nam.The estimated present 
annual military budget for the USSR 
is $94 billion, $4 billion more than 
the U.S. In comparison, Soviet na­
tional income is only 2/3's that of 
the U.S. The Soviet Union has in­
creased its nuclear ICBM's from 75 
m  1962 to 1618 in 1975; its sub­
marine guided missiles from 100 m  
1963 to 784 m  1975. It has increas­
ed its armed forces from 3 million 
m  the 1960's to 4.2 million today. 
Three-fourths of the USSR's troops 
are deployed m  Europe (including 
the European part of the Soviet Un­
ion) , It has 25 million reservists, 
about 6 million of whom have active 
military experience.

The Soviet Union has a tank force of 
40,000 —  surpassing that of the U.S 
and Western Europe combined.
The Soviet Union has 3/4 of its 

long range aircraft, 3/4 of its med­
ium range missiles, 3/4 of its major 
navel vessels and 1/2 of its missile 
subs stationed m  and around Europe.
These facts would seem to tell us 

that the USSR is hardly a peace- 
loving "socialist" country. The U.S. 
while it has laid stress (since the 
Viet Nam defeat especially) on coun­
tering the Soviet Union with finan­
cial and political maneuvers, is now 
beginning to emphasize military 
strength as a counter-measure. It is 
obvious that the superpowers are pre­
paring for war.

"The bourgeois states are furious­
ly arming and rearming. What for?
Not for friendly chats, of course, 
but for war." (J.V. Stalin)

"KNOW THE ENEMY"

Before we examine how the peoples 
of the world have lined up against 
the superpowers, let us briefly sum- 
up the present situation of these 
two paper tigers:
(1) They have trememdous political, 
military and economic power.
(2) Capitalism has been restored m  
a number of formerly socialist coun­
tries .
(3) Many (100's) of formerly commun­
ist parties throughout the world 
have degenerated into revisionist 
parties.
(4) Many of these revisionist par­
ties, particularly in Europe have 
extensive mass influence.
(5) There are no vanguard Marxist- 
Lenimst parties in either the U.S. 
or the USSR, (as far as we know).
(6) Some socialist countries do not 
as yet recognize the USSR as a soc­
ial-imperialist country.
(7) Some Third World countries, and 
some national liberation movements 
still consider the Soviet Union a 
socialist country.
(8) There are divisions among the

_________(Continued on page 10)
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peoples, and within the working 
classes of the US and the USSR.
(9) The decline of US imperialism 
and ascendancy of Soviet social-im­
perialism.
We don't pretend of course, that 

this is an exhaustive look at the 
two imperialist giants, these facts 
are just meant to give a major indi­
cation of their strength.

OPPRESSION BREEDS RESISTANCE'

How have the peoples of the World 
stood up to the two superbullies* 1 2 3 * * * 7

First of all by the armed resis­
tance of the Third World liberation 
struggles. The recent victories of 
the Palestinian, Arab, IndoChinese, 
Mozambican, the people of Guinea- 
Bissau, and the continuing armed 
struggles m  Southern Africa, the 
Middle East, East Timor, the Phil- 
lipines, Thailand, Burma, and many 
parts of Latin America are literally 
hammer blows to the two superpowers 
-- particularly U.S. imperialism It 
is mostly this armed struggle which 
makes the Third World the m a m  for­
ce of world revolution today
The development of economic and 

political unity by the Third World 
against imperialism
(1) The demand of the Third World 
countries, led by Latin America, 
that the nautical limit be extended 
to 200 miles m  order to keep the 
superpowers from plundering the fish 
and mineral resources from their 
coastal area
(2) The Jenand by many Third World 
countries that the U S and USSR 
sign the Treaty for the prohibition 
of nuclear weapons in Latin America, 
and that they sign the Declaration 
of the Indian Ocean as a Zone of 
Peace (sponsored by Sri Lanka and 26 
other countries).
(3) On August 1, 1973 four indepen­
dent Caribbean countries and seven 
territories with a total population
of 4.5 million and a gross national 
product of $2.2 billion, established 
the Caribbean Community and the 
Caribbean Common Market to strength­
en economic and trade cooperation 
between members, unite them gradu­
ally (against imperialism) into a 
unified common market with a common 
protective policy and to co-ordinate
their respective foreign policies,
m  the interest of the development 
of their national economies It is 
easy to see why they took this step
—  the United States had taken out 
more than $1 billion in profits dur-
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ing the 1960's from Jamaica and Tr­
inidad (Community member states) 
alone
(4) Since the 1960's Third World 
countries have set up 15 raw mater­
ial consortiums to strengthen their 
hand against the superpowers which 
constantly try to force down prices 
of raw materials. The consortiums 
are for oil, coffee, natural rubber, 
copper, bauxite, cocoa, mercury, 
iron ore, tungsten, phosphate, oil­
seeds, forestry and timber, lumber, 
bananas, and sugar
The Second World has also moved 

to strengthen its position against 
the two superpowers.
(1) In 1971, at the Rome "Conferen­
ce of the Group of Ten", (Belgium, 
Britain, Canada, West Germany, Fr­
ance, the Netherlands, Italy, Japan, 
Sweden, and the US), the United Sta­
tes tried to force the nine other 
countries to revalue their currency 
as the cost of lifting its 10% im­
port surcharge. The nine countries 
refused and the U.S. was forced to 
devaluate its own currency. This his 
tone step helped to knock the dol­
lar off its "perch" as the number 1 
cuirs-ncy of the capitalist t-orlJ
(2) In spite of pressure from the
US to "confront" the Third World, 
the Second World is moving more and 
more towards consultation with the 
Third World on economic matters. 
Witness the Lome Convention of 1975 .
signed by 9 countries in the Euro­
pean Economic Community and 46 Afri­
can, Caribbean and Pacific develop­
ing countries. This convention lets 
the products of the signatories from 
the developing countries into the 
European countries duty and quota 
free and sets up a fund provided by 
the EEC to compensate the developing 
countries if the prices of primary 
products and raw materials fall

(3) Recent developments m  the mili­
tary sphere find more and more Euro­
pean governments calling for unity 
against outside military threat and 
for the standardization of weaponry. 
Austria recently held large-scale 
military maneuvers to test their 
ability to counter-attack mechanized 
invaders, (remember those 40,000 
tanks of the USSR). Sweden has just 
introduced a compulsory military 
draft so as to be able to increase 
their army from 100,000 to 700,000 
m  case of war and is building ex­
tensive underground defense works. 
Switzerland has ordered all male 
citizens between twenty and fifty
to undergo military training so that 
at least 600,000 civilians can be 
mobilized m  the event of invasion 
(from the Soviet Union). They are 
also renovating their artillary
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equipment, improving their anti­
tank weaponry, Strengthening their 
air force and increasing oil stock­
piles (in case their Mid-East oil 
supply is cut off by the Soviet 
Navy, which now prowls every ocean 
in the world).
These are j'ust a few examples of 

how the peoples of the world are 
getting prepared in case of war. We 
will return to this question for a 
more thorough sum-up.

THE MASSES MAKE HISTORY'

In spite of their frightful ap­
pearance the superpowers are actual­
ly very weak. Standing against them 
we have the following
(1) The national and class struggles 
within each superpower, as well as 
the struggle of the intellectuals 
for freedom and the masses of women 
for democracy.
(2) The armed national liberation 
struggles m  the Third World.
(3) The growing political and econ­
omic unity of the Third World, as 
well as the continuing atmosphere 
of dialogue between the Third World 
and Second World countries.
(4) The growing economic, political 
and military unity of Europe
(5) The growth and development of 
the socialist countries led by Chi­
na and Albania, which give direct 
aid and support to the national li­
beration struggles, as well as ideo­
logical' and political guidance to 
the many Marxist-Lenmist parties 
and organizations which have grown 
strong in the struggle against re­
visionism
(6) The growing contradictions with­
in Comecon -- particularly with the 
Soviet Union
(7) The USSR is seeing its "sister"
revisionist parties in Western Euro­
pe break loose from its orbit, (how­
ever,many of the West European revi­
sionist parties are still potential 
fifth columns for the Soviet fas­
cists) . -N
(8) The growth and development of 
Marxist-Leninist parties which are 
forging wide contacts among the 
masses, bringing them under commun­
ist influence. Just recently, for 
instance, Marxist-Leninists in Italy 
led over 10,000 people in a demon­
stration against the capitalists and 
the revisionists. We know that the 
Marxist-Lemnist Communist Party of 
Spain was responsible m  large part 
for the recent general strikes in 
Spain, as well as leading the strug­
gle of the Basque and Catalonian 
people for liberation It is impor­
tant to realize, however, that none 
of the Western European Marxist-Len­
inist parties or organizations as 
yet have the mass influence of the 
revisionist parties.

(9) In the United States, Marxist- 
Lenmist organizations are strug­
gling to unite all revolutionary 
Marxists and advanced workers into 
one vanguard party. They face strong 
opposition from the numerically and 
organizationally stronger opportun­
ists -- but it is in precisely such 
struggle that Marxist-Lenmists are 
tempered.
(10) In the Soviet Union, revolution 
ary Marxist underground organiza­
tions have developed, although we 
don't know whether an actual van­
guard party has been formed
All of these things taken together 

form a world wide united front a- 
gamst the two superpowers, and show 
why revolution is the m a m  world 
trend. This united front is led and 
strengthened by the People's Repub­
lic of China as even a cursory glan-

(Continued on page 11)
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of economics is at least as true m  
the realm of politics. Does WVO 
r e a l l y  believe that even in its 
progressive period the bourgeoisie 
saw political democracy as anything 
besides a ruse with which to fool 
the working masses7 WVO does not 
answer with facts, the question -- 
can the ERA represent a forward step 
for the masses of women7 They in­
stead chose to rant and rave about 
how the ERA will "split the working 
class" (with no proof offered of 
course):

"They (the liberals) help to lay 
the groundwork for women to fight 
with men for jobs, pitting women 
against men and helping to pro-

REVOLUTION...
(Continued from page 10) 

ce will show, their construction of 
socialism, aid to liberation strug­
gles, encouragement of the unity of 
the Second world countries, their 
policy of dialogue with the Third 
world countries, their exposure of 
social-imperialism, sham Detente, 
etc.

ONLY REVOLUTION CAN PREVENT WAR!!

Given the current situation and 
the present balance of forces, what 
are our tasks7
Concretely the task of communists 

is to rouse the masses.m revolu­
tionary struggle against the war 
danger. This means that we must con­
duct propaganda among communists and 
the advanced elements on this ques­
tion and tram them to rouse and 
lead the masses m  struggle against 
the source of war.We can win over 
the advanced ONLY by providing cor­
rect leadership to the mass strug­
gles —  linking the partial demands 
of the masses' to the demands for 
democracy, self-determination, jobs, 
not imperialist War, and for social­
ism. This leadership must be revolu­
tionary and not reformist which 
means that we must train the advanc­
ed in those struggles -- for this, 
propanga^da alone is insufficient. 
The advanced must be taught HOW to 
lead the legal struggles, HOW to 
organize illegal work; HOW to agi­
tate among the masses, etc., etc.
We must work with the advanced and 
intermediate elements to link every 
democratic and economic struggle to 
the war danger —  to show the masses 
step by step, that only the over­
throw of capitalism can put an end 
to war1
We must develop and lead the strug 

gles of the oppressed nationalities. 
The national movements have dealt 
the sharpest blows internally to U.S 
imperialism since the Civil War. We 
must give these movements consistent 
revolutionary direction -- by direct 
involvement in them, and by isolat­
ing and exposing the reformists and 
revisionists whose influence is 
growing and expanding m  these move­
ments .

In the trade unions we must oppose 
the jingoism, chauvinism and patri­
otism of the trade union bureaucrats 
-- with our internationalism -- 
leading the struggle to organize the 
unorganized (a large percentage of 
whom are oppressed nationalities), 
to end the deportation of undocu­
mented workers and showing the work­
ers what a war between the superpow-

mote a split m  the working class, 
diverting attention from the real 
enemy -- the bourgeoisie."
(Workers Viewpoint, vol.l,#l,p.20)

And they go on to say that the ERA 
will not bring even temporary bene­
fits to working people. These are 
certainly fine assertions —  unfor­
tunately WVO offers not ONE fact to 
back them up! What is a fact is that 
women's inequality is, by and large, 
sanctioned by law and "custom". It 
is a fact that masses of women are 
fighting against this. It is a fact 
that the ERA will knock down those 
barriers, as long as its passage is 
won through revolutionary mass strug 
gle.

"But wait a minute", WVO will say, 
"What about protective legistation"?
Anyone who believes that the bour­

geoisie needs an ERA to attack the 
hard-won gains of workers really

ers would really mean
We must do systematic agitation 

and propaganda among the masses to 
get them to give material support 
to the liberation struggles of the 
Third World, and to support the con­
struction, development and policies 
of the socialist countries, led by 
China and Albania. We must also 
build their support for the Second 
and Third World countries insofar 
as they are objectively opposing su­
perpower control, interference and 
bullying

We must lead the masses in oppos­
ing sham detente and phony disarma­
ment and demand instead that the US 
and the USSR pledge themselves never 
to be the first to use nuclear wea­
pons, that both superpowers destroy 
all their nuclear weapons and that 
they dismantle and remove all their 
foreign military bases.

In response to the war danger, 
there is bound to be an increase m  
tue peace sentiments of the masses. 
We must utilize these sentiments to 
lead the struggle for peace m  a 
revolutionary way opposing social- 
pacifism -- mass demonstrations, 
political strikes, etc., led m  the 
direction of the struggle for demo­
cracy, self-determination for the 
oppressed nations and for socialism.

WAR' '

If a war should break out we must 
do widespread agitation under the 
slogan "Turn the Imperialist War In­
to a Civil War!" In order to do 
this will require, of course, a fun­
ctioning and well-organized illegal 
underground apparatus which we can­
not wait until the event of a war 
to create. Failure to get prepared 
now will prove fatal m  wartime.

It will be our task to utilize the 
war situation (which heightens ca­
pitalist contradictions to the ex­
treme) to work for the DEFEAT of oui 
government -- to facilitate its de­
feat by agitating and leading the 
masses m  mass action against the 
war.

"A revolutionary class cannot 
but wish for the defeat of its 
government m  a reactionary war 
(e.g., Viet Nam - ATM), and can­
not fail to see that the latter's 
military reverses must facilitate 
its overthrow." (Lenin)
A world war will undoubtedly cre­

ate a massive crisis in the U.S., 
and result m  enormous mass suffer­
ing and misery. This will inevitably 
give rise to revolutionary senti­
ments among the masses.

"It is our duty to help the masses 
become conscious of these moods, 
deepen them and give them shape

does have illusions about capital­
ism. The bourgeoisie is attacking 
protective legislation all over the 
country —  NOT because of the ERA 
(which hasn't even been passed) —  
but because they are in the middle 
of a severe economic crisis, and 
because COMMUNISTS are not leading 
the struggle of the masses to defend 
protective legislation and to expand 
it to cover all workers.

No, the WVO acts m  the manner of 
those petty-bourgeois politicians 
referred to by the Comintern in 
1930 m  their resolution on the Ne­
gro Question. The WVO refuses to 
fight for "formal" equality. "In the 
U.S. today where bourgeois democracy 
is highly consummated, to demand con 
stitutional reforms (as distinct 
from concrete legislation such as 
specific protective legislation) 
that only grant abstract principles 

(Continued on page 12)

This task finds correct express­
ion only in the slogan, convert 
the imperialist war into a civil 
war; all consistently waged class 
struggles m  wartime and all 
seriously conducted 'mass action' 
tactics inevitably lead to this.
It is impossible to foretell 
whether a powerful revolutionary 
movement will flare up in con­
nection with, during or after the 
first or the second imperialist 
war of the Great Powers; in any 
case it is our bounden duty to 
work systematically and unswerv­
ingly in this direction." (Lenin, 
SOCIALISM AND WAR)

Comrades, our slogan does not mean 
we expect the masses to immediately 
rise up in arms if a war breaks out. 
We know that we still lack a Marxist 
Leninist Party at all —  let alone 
one with a history of work and wide­
spread connections among the masses. 
Nevertheless, we cannot use this as 
an excuse, even in wartime, to fail 
to do systematic agitation among the 
masses —  to tell them the TRUTH 
about the war and to lead the strug­
gle against it.

REVOLUTION IS THE MAIN TREND'!

JOBS, NOT IMPERIALIST WAR'!

SMASH THE IMPERIALIST WAR 
PREPARATIONS!'

WORKERS AND OPPRESSED PEOPLES OF 
THE WORLD UNITE!'

All references come from t)ie fol­
lowing sources.
(1) Peking Review -- all from 1970- 
1976.
(2) Albania Today -- all from 1974- 
1976.
(3) Lenin Collected Works, vol. 20, 
the article SOCIALISM AND WAR.
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(Continued from page 11) 
of equality is nothing but reaction­
ary!" (ibid. pg. 18). The Comintern 
said in reference to those who would 
substitute the revolutionary formu­
lation of democratic demands (such 
as Equal Rights for Women) with long 
lists of "concrete" demands:

"One should not venture to draw 
up a complete program of some 
kind, or a system of 'positive' 
partial demands. Such programs 
on the part of petty-bourgeois 
politicians should be exposed 
as attempts to divert the masses 
from the necessary hard struggles 
by fostering reformist and demo­
cratic illusions among them."

But the WVO would have to say that 
the Cl was wrong, that they don't 
understand that imperialism is re­
action all along the line, that 
bourgeois democracy —  "has not be­
come thoroughly reactionary, and., 
serves to usher in fascism." (op 
cit., pg 18) No, rather than start­
ing from the partial demands of wo- 
men (for daycare, welfare, equal pay 
for equal work, right to jobs, etc) 
and linking those partial struggles 
to the basic democratic demand for 
equal rights and mobilizing and or­
ganizing a revolutionary struggle 
for that demand -- WVO would rather 
break the basic demand down into 
small component partial demands, 
which are of course, "realizable" 
and "concrete". Lenin had to deal 
with the same type of arguments and 
he responded as follows*

"That objection reveals complete 
failure to understand the relation 
between democracy m  general and 
capitalism. The conditions that 
make it impossible for the op­
pressed classes to 'excersize' 
their democratic rights are not 
the exception under capitalism; 
they are typical of the system.
In most cases the right of divorce 
will remain unrealisable under 
capitalism, for the oppressed sex 
is subjugated economically. No 
matter how much democracy there 
is under capitalism, the woman 
remains a 'domestic slave', a 
slave locked up m  the bedroom, 
nursery, kitchen. The right to 
elect their 'own' people's judges, 
officials, school-teachers, jury­
men, etc., is likewise in most 
cases unrealisable under capital­
ism precisely because of the 
economic subjection of the workers 
and peasants. The same applies 
to the democratic republic, our 
programme defines it as 'govern­
ment by the people' though all 
(communists) know perfectly well 
that under capitalism, even in 
the most democratic republic, 
there is bound to be bribery of 
officials by the bourgeoisie and 
an alliance of stock exchange and 
the government.
"Only those who cannot think 
straight or have no knowledge of 
Marxism will conclude* so there 
is no point m  having a republic, 
no point m  freedom of divorce, 
no point in democracy, no point 
in self-determination of nations! 
But Marxists know that democracy 
does not abolish class oppression 
It only makes the class struggle 
more direct, wider, more open 
and pronounced, and that is what 
we need. The fuller the freedom 
of divorce, the clearer will women 
see that the source of their
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'domestic' slavery is capitalism, 
not lack of rights. The more demo­
cratic the system of government, 
the clearer will the workers see 
that the root evil is capitalism, 
not lack of rights." (LCW, vol.
23, pg. 73) •

It is WVO's failure to grasp the 
relationship between the struggle 
for democracy and the struggle for 
socialism that leads them to their 
dead end. Socialism does not occur 
as the result of one big battle 
which happens after communists do 
a certain amount of agitation and 
propaganda. .Socialism will occur as 
j result of numerous batcles »<n the 
economic and political front, during 
which communists try to lead the 
masses, THROUGH THEIR OWN EXPERIENCE 
to the conclusion that revolution 
is necessary and inevitable. More­
over, someday the proletariat will 
have to exercise a system of prole­
tarian democracy (as well as dicta­
torship). It will not learn how to 
do this except through the most con­
sistent struggle for democracy (es­
pecially for oppressed nationalities 
and women) under capitalism, thirdly 
the masses will learn that only re­
volutionary struggle can win them 
any type of meaningful concession 
from the bourgeoisie. Lastly, the 
masses will learn that it is not the 
lack of democracy which underlies 
their misery —  but capitalism, that 
only socialism can bring women true 
equality and emancipation.

OUR TASKS

Presently their is a big debate 
going on inside of the National Or­
ganization of Women between the bour 
geoisie and upper petty-bourgeoisie 
who want to confine NOW to strictly 
feminist issues and to the organiz­
ing of professional women; and the 
petty-bourgeoisle who want to con­
centrate on organizing working women 
and minorities, raising issues per­
tinent to the latter. Right now, the 
latter are gaming the upper hand 
.and they will take their feminist 
stand and viewpoint into the class, 
(witness Alice Doesn't Day, which 
caught al1 Communists unprepared 
to lead). We can't let them Win 
the leadership of the masses of work 
m g  women

"It is our direct duty to concern 
ourselves with every liberal ques­
tion, to determine our Social- 
Democratic attitude towards it, to 
help the proletariat to take an 
active part in its solution and 
to accomplish the solution in its 
own, proletarian way. Those who
refrain from concerning themselves

m  this way (whatever their in­
tentions) m  actuality leave the 
liberals m  command, place in 
their hands the political educatio 
of the workers, and concede the 
hegemony m  the political struggle 
to elements which, in the final 
analysis, are leaders of bourgeois 
democracy." (LCW, vol. 5, pg. 341)

We communists must be the hardest 
fighters for the demands of women 
but we MUST link it to the struggle 
for Equal Rights. We must be the one 
who organize the entire working 
class to strike and demonstrate for 
the passage of the ERA, m  order to 
force a genuine concession from the 
capitalists. In the course of this 
struggle we must show the masses 
that only socialism can grant true 
democracy to women. If we don't, 
then the ERA will result only in a 
few token jobs for professional wo­
men, it will be used to split the 
class, and it will end up as a 
"sham" reform, (witness what happen­
ed to the democratic movement of 
Afro-Americans when there were no 
communist organizations capable of 
maintaining the momentum of that 
struggle, of organizing it and giv­
ing it a consistently revolutionary 
direction).

FASCISM

WVO is fond of saying that the 
ERA is a capitalist device for ush- 

-- ering in fascism. It is true that 
every bouregois-democratic state 
contains within itself the seeds of 
fascism - this is elementary know­
ledge. However we don't defeat fa­
scism by NOT fighting for democracy, 
we defeat fascism by utilizing the 
economic and political struggles of 
the masses to organize and lead 
truly mass actions which break the 
boundaries of bourgeois legality -- 
to organize revolutionary struggle. 
Because ONLY revolutionary struggle 
can prevent fascism - can beat back “ 
the fascist front groups which play 
upon the degenerate culture promot­
ed the liberals to push women "back 
into the home", to chain them with 
passivity, to confine them to dom­
esticate slavery. (And it is not 
"proof" that the ERA helps usher m  
fascism because fascist groups use 
it to push "women-back-to-the-home" 
ideology. The fascists are going f 
to attack ALL progressive and revo­
lutionary demands - especially self 
determination and socialism - does 
this mean that we don't raise them?] 
What is despicable and opportunist 
about the WVO's assertions in this 
regard is that they substitute 
facts with quotes from Dimitroff 
taken out of context to "prove" 
their assertion.

CONCLUSION

We call upon all Marxist-LenimstS 
and other revolutionaries to take 
up the struggle for women's equal 
rights, to win the leadership of 
the struggle for the ERA; to expose 
the petty-bourgeois reformists who 
try to channel this struggle into 
petition drives and congressional 
pressure campaigns. Let us organ­
ize this struggle so that the mas­
ses can learn, through their own 
experience, HOW to fight a revolu­
tion, HOW to struggle for democracy, 
and WHY socialist revolution is in­
evitable .

EQUAL RIGHTS FOR WOMEN -- FIGHT 
FOR THE ERA'!'
WORKERS AND OPPRESSED PEOPLES OF 
THE WORLD UNITE!!!
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